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As President of the Freedom to Read Foundation (FTRF), I am pleased to report on the 
Foundation’s activities since the 2005 Annual Conference.  
 
DEFENDING PRIVACY AND CONFIDENTIALITY  
 
Current events—from Congress’ reluctance to include meaningful protections for civil 
liberties in legislation renewing the USA PATRIOT Act, to the administration’s repeated 
efforts to conduct domestic spying on its citizens—clearly indicate the need for FTRF to 
continue to make the defense of individual privacy one of its chief concerns.  We must be 
both diligent and vigilant in defending our right to privacy in what we read and view.  The 
Freedom to Read Foundation is proud to be a leader in this effort, providing support for the 
following legal actions filed to defend our privacy rights:   
 
Doe v. Gonzales:  This past September, a member of the American Library Association 
residing in Connecticut made the courageous decision to resist and challenge a National 
Security Letter (NSL) that required the ALA member to turn over names and other 
identifying information of every person who used a library computer on a particular day.  
That member, assisted by the American Civil Liberties Union (ACLU), filed suit in federal 
court, arguing that the FBI’s power to issue an NSL without judicial review and under a 
seal of absolute secrecy violates the Constitutional guarantees of due process and free 
speech.   
 
The plaintiff, “John Doe,” also decided to challenge the gag order that prevented him, her, 
or it from speaking about being a recipient of an NSL.  After a series of hearings on the 
case, Judge Janet Hall of the Federal District Court in Connecticut lifted the gag order, 
ruling that it irreparably harmed Doe by preventing him, her, or it from participating in the 
current debate regarding the renewal of the USA PATRIOT Act.  But Judge Hall then 
entered a stay of her order, ruling that homeland security concerns required her to give the 
government an opportunity to appeal her decision.   
 
The ACLU invited FTRF to take a central role in advancing the First Amendment 
arguments for removing John Doe’s gag order.  FTRF joined with the American Library 
Association, the American Booksellers Foundation for Free Expression (ABFFE), and the 
Association of American Publishers (AAP) to file an amicus curiae brief before the 
Second Circuit Court of Appeals.  When the ACLU took the extraordinary step of filing an 
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emergency application for relief before the United States Supreme Court, FTRF and the 
ALA joined to file an amicus brief that laid out the First Amendment argument in favor of 
overturning the stay.  On October 7, 2005, Justice Ruth Bader Ginsburg denied that 
request, upholding the stay.  The case remains with the Second Circuit Court of Appeals. 
 
Meanwhile, also before the Second Circuit Court of Appeals is Doe and ACLU v. 
Gonzales, another legal action mounting a constitutional challenge to the laws authorizing 
the use of NSLs.  In this case, “John Doe” is an Internet service provider challenging the 
government’s authority to use NSLs to obtain users’ confidential records.  Like John Doe 
the librarian, John Doe the Internet service provider succeeded in the case before the trial 
courts, winning a determination that the NSL statute violates the Constitution.  Because 
both cases presented identical issues of law, the Second Circuit Court of Appeals 
consolidated the cases, hearing oral arguments on both lawsuits on November 2, 2005.   
 
We continue to monitor Muslim Community Association of Ann Arbor v. Ashcroft, the 
lawsuit mounting a facial challenge to Section 215 of the USA PATRIOT Act.  
Unfortunately, despite hearing oral arguments in December 2003, the District Court in 
Michigan has yet to rule in this important case, and we are still awaiting a decision. 
 
Forensic Advisors, Inc. v. Matrixx Initiatives, Inc. challenges a subpoena seeking to 
discover the names of persons subscribing to an electronic newsletter published by 
Forensic Advisors, an independent financial research firm that analyzes corporate financial 
statements.  FTRF joined with Public Citizen and other civil liberties and First Amendment 
groups to file an amicus brief that advances legal arguments supporting the right to read 
anonymously.  We are waiting for a decision from the Maryland Court of Appeals. 
  
DEFENDING ACCESS AND THE FREEDOM TO READ 
 
In order to act as informed citizens, we need to know and understand our elected leaders 
and their actions.  Even historical records can inform our actions as voters, allowing us to 
understand the consequences of a past leader’s decisions and to use that information to 
guide our future choices.  Thus, the Foundation joins in efforts to preserve and to protect 
our access to government information and government records.   
 
American Historical Association v. National Archives and Records Adminstration 
challenges Executive Order 13233, an order issued by President Bush that allows former 
presidents, former vice presidents, and their families to withhold the release of a 
president’s records, even though the Presidential Records Act passed by Congress requires 
that such records be released no later than twelve years after a president leaves office.  
After the initial challenge to the law stalled, plaintiffs filed a renewed challenge in 
November 2005 and FTRF, as it did in 2002, has filed an amicus brief in support of the 
plaintiffs.  The brief argues that the Presidential Records Act is a more balanced means of 
managing the release of presidential documents, and that the executive order interferes 
with these procedures established by Congresss.   
 



 
3 

FTRF also is a participant in other legal actions seeking to protect and defend intellectual 
freedom and the First Amendment:  
 
The King’s English, Inc. et al. v. Shurtleff is the Foundation’s most recent lawsuit 
challenging state restrictions on Internet content.  The lawsuit challenges a Utah statute 
that expands the reach of that state’s “harmful to minors” law by giving the Utah attorney 
general the authority to create a public registry of Web sites deemed “harmful to minors.”  
Once the site is listed, the law requires Internet service providers to bar access to those 
sites.  FTRF is a plaintiff, bringing the suit in partnership with ABFFE, AAP, the ACLU, 
the Comic Book Legal Defense Fund, and several local plaintiffs.  The Utah attorney 
general has filed a motion to dismiss our complaint; it remains pending before the trial 
court. 
 
Ashcroft v. American Civil Liberties Union (formerly ACLU v. Reno):  When the 
Supreme Court upheld the injunction barring enforcement of the Child Online Protection 
Act (COPA) in June 2004, it returned our lawsuit to the District Court in Philadelphia for a 
trial to determine whether COPA’s “harmful to minors” restrictions are the least restrictive 
means of achieving the government’s goal of protecting children from accessing sexually 
explicit materials online.  Discovery is ongoing and a trial date is set for June 2006.   
As part of this discovery process, the Justice Department recently subpoenaed Google, 
AOL, Yahoo!, and MSN for millions of records of user search queries.  While three of the 
search engine companies complied—at least to some extent—with the subpoenas, Google 
resisted, citing its users’ privacy, trade secrets, and the burden of assembling the requested 
information.  On January 18, 2006, the Justice Department filed suit in federal court in 
California to force Google’s compliance.  FTRF will continue to monitor developments in 
this case. 
 
Lyle v. Warner Brothers Television Productions is a lawsuit filed by a writers’ assistant 
for the Friends television show.  She asserts that the banter and sexual jokes shared 
between the show’s writers during writers’ conferences subjected her to a hostile work 
environment, even though none of the banter or jokes were aimed at her.  An intermediate 
appellate court in California has ruled that the plaintiff can pursue her claim in the courts 
unless the producers can demonstrate that the banter was “creatively necessary” to the 
show.  FTRF has joined in an amicus curiae brief in support of the show’s producers.  The 
brief asks the California Supreme Court to overturn the decision on the grounds that the 
“creative necessity” test eliminates the First Amendment protections extended to the 
creative and editorial processes that bar government intrusions into the creative process. 
 
Finally, it is a truism that you cannot win them all, and so I regret to report that two of the 
Foundation’s cases have concluded without a ruling upholding the First Amendment 
values we believe to be so important in each case. 
 
The first of these cases is Chiras v. Miller, a legal action filed here in Texas to challenge 
the Texas State Board of Education’s decision to reject a textbook, Environmental Science: 
Creating a Sustainable Future.  According to the complaint filed by author Daniel Chiras 
and a group of students and parents, the Board rejected the textbook because it believed it 
was “anti-Christian” and “anti-free enterprise.”  The District Court dismissed the case, 
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holding that the school board can reject a textbook if they disagree with the author’s 
viewpoint if such discrimination is “reasonably related to legitimate pedagogical 
concerns.” Plaintiffs appealed that decision to the Fifth Circuit Court of Appeals, which 
handed down its decision affirming the District Court’s dismissal of the plaintiffs’ case on 
December 12.  FTRF joined in an amicus brief supporting the author and the students. 
 
In ruling against the plaintiffs, the Fifth Circuit relied upon its conclusion that the school 
board possessed broad discretion to establish and control curriculum for the public schools, 
and that the board’s purchase and selection of textbooks failed to create a public forum for 
the author.  It also rejected students’ First Amendment claims on the grounds that the right 
to receive information does not extend to the selection of books for the classroom.  The 
plaintiffs are currently deciding whether they will appeal to the Supreme Court. 
 
The second lawsuit, Yahoo!, Inc. v. La Ligue Contra Le Racisme et L’Antisemitisme 
(League Against Racism and Antisemitism), has been on our docket for several years. 
The case addresses monetary penalties and criminal sanctions imposed by French courts 
against Yahoo! for allowing Nazi-related book excerpts and auction items to be posted to 
its U.S. Web sites. Although such postings violate French law, they are fully protected 
speech under the First Amendment.  Yahoo! filed suit in California to obtain a ruling on 
the validity of the French courts’ orders in light of its users’ First Amendment rights.   
 
At trial, the District Court judge ruled that the First Amendment barred any enforcement of 
the French court’s order in the U.S.  But on January 12, 2006, the judges sitting on the 
Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals reversed the lower court’s decision in an en banc decision, 
with three judges ruling that the court did not have jurisdiction over the two French groups 
who had filed suit against Yahoo! and three other judges ruling that the controversy was 
not “ripe” for review, as the French groups had not yet tried to collect any of the fines from 
Yahoo!  As only five of the eleven judges believed both that the case was ripe and that the 
court had jurisdiction, the case was dismissed without prejudice.  Yahoo! must now decide 
if it will appeal the decision to the Supreme Court.  FTRF was an amicus in the initial suit 
and in the appeal. 
 
FUNDRAISING AND MEMBERSHIP  
 
At its Midwinter Meeting on Friday, the FTRF Board of Trustees voted to undertake the 
steps necessary to establish a new membership structure.  While individual membership 
would remain unchanged, institutional membership dues will be raised to encourage 
libraries, organizations, and other corporate entities to support the Foundation’s work at a 
higher level.  The Board expects to have the new membership structure in place by our 
Annual Conference meeting in June.   
 
I am very pleased to report that the Freedom to Read Foundation hosted a successful 
fundraiser on Sunday evening that featured author Sandra Cisneros, who read from her 
latest novel, Caramelo.  Over 100 people came to hear from one of our most distinguished 
authors and have her sign their books and chat for a while.  With the assistance of sponsors 
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EBSCO and Random House, the Foundation raised a significant sum to support its 
initiatives on behalf of intellectual freedom.   
 
Finally, I want to ask once again for your personal support of the Freedom to Read 
Foundation.  The cause is worthy, and the work is important.  To become a member of the 
Freedom to Read Foundation, please send a check to: 
 
Freedom to Read Foundation 
50 E. Huron Street 
Chicago, IL  60611 
 
You can also use a credit card to join the Foundation.  Call (800) 545-2433 ext. 4226 or 
visit us online at http://www.ftrf.org/joinftrf.html to use our online donation form. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
John W. Berry 
President, Freedom to Read Foundation 


